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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Jim Love, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, June 12, 2013
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order at 9:34 a.m. on Wednesday, June 12, 2013, in the City Council Chamber by the Chairman, Council Member Jim Love.
In attendance: Council Members Jim Love (Chairman), Lori Boyer (Vice Chair), John Crescimbeni; Commissioners Edward J. Fleming, Jr., John Godfrey, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Scott Shine, Stephen Swann; State Representative Lake Ray was excused; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Waterways Coordinator, Captain Jim Suber; Captain Mike Getchell, Jacksonville Marine Transportation Exchange; James Richardson, Environmental Protection Board; Lt. Commander Shane Alexander, United States Coast Guard; Mike Hollingsworth, U.S. Army Corps of Engineers; John Nooney, Recreational Fishing Alliance; Captain Bill Parker, In River or Ocean; Marilyn Allen, Legislative Services; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.

The Commission approved the minutes for the May 15, 2003 meeting of the Waterways Commission.

The Commission next turned to Legislative Matters, Ordinance 2013-380, Approp $200,000 Council Spec Operating Rsv for a Maritime Mgmt Plan for City ($100,000 to Parks & Rec Misc Grants & $100,000 to Maritime Mgmt Plan (Johnston) (Introduced by CM Love).
The Chair, Council Member Love, noted that the ordinance had been introduced at the City Council Meeting the previous evening and explained what the proposed legislation entailed.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that after consultations with Jody Powell of Planning & Development who oversees FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) grant applications, it was decided that the grant application to FIND should be in the amount of $200,000 in view of the particulars and scope of what FIND requires in a management plan.
Council Member Lori Boyers had some concerns regarding the source of the funding for the FIND application.  Ms. Johnston explained how Assistant Council Auditor Janice Billy advised the Waterways Commission to proceed on sources of funding for the FIND grant.

Council Member John Crescimbeni had some questions about the management plan that was adopted in 2002; he noted that no representatives of either the Planning or Parks & Recreation Departments were on hand to address questions.   Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston explained that there were minimum requirements that FIND had for proposed management plans.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked for an explanation for the $200,000 figure.  He also inquired about the purpose of the management plan.  Ms. Johnston addressed both inquiries.  Captain Jim Suber indicated that he could speak for the Parks Department and explained the maritime management plan currently in use by the City.  He characterized the management plan as an inventory of what the City had on hand in matters such as parking spaces and boat ramps and a projected guide for potential future needs.
Commissioner Ralph Hodges felt that a management plan that constituted an update of an inventory that we already have on hand should not cost as much as a new plan.  Commissioner Scott Shine shared his observations on the current management plan and factors that were involved with FIND funding.  Mr. Shine felt that the procurement of consultants for a future maritime management plan specifies that a maritime engineering firm was essential, that people with maritime expertise was key.  He also felt that a special FIND Subcommittee on a maritime management plan should be considered.
Tera Meeks, Chief, Waterfront Management Programming, joined the discussion of maritime management plan issues and fielded questions.  Commissioner John Godfrey indicated that he had not been aware that a maritime management plan existed, particularly during the course of the FIND projects prioritizing; he felt that if there was a maritime management plan, it ought to be updated regularly.  Council Member Lori Boyer said that she would like to see a comprehensive inventory of the boat ramps that the City has and the conditions of those boat ramps; she felt that such an inventory would be useful in prioritizing for grant application purposes and that such an inventory could be compiled by staff.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle, Jr. felt that before the Commission makes decisions on the expenditure of $100,000 or $200,000, Parks & Recreation Department staff should provide the Commission with a presentation on the issues involved so as to make those issues clearer to the Commissioners in making decisions on the allocation of funds.  Council Member Crescimbeni engaged Ms. Meeks in a discussion on how the 2002 management plan has been used as a planning tool.
Before announcing that the Commission was recommending deferral of the bill, the Chair tasked the FIND Subcommittee to come up with a succinct scope for the maritime management plan that we would be proposing that FIND fund.

The Commission next turned its attention to the 2012-2013 Jacksonville Waterways Commission Annual Report – a report that the Commission is charged by the Ordinance Code to present to the City Council.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston and Council Research Assistant John J. Jackson had compiled a list of the topics and issues that the Commission had addressed and worked on in the course of 2012-2013.  Commissioners had been provided with copies of the list.   Commissioner Ralph Hodges noted that the list included “Approval of Manatee Plan” when, in fact, it should read “Manatee Plan Annual Update.”  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston indicated that that correction would be made.
The next item on the agenda was a presentation by the Environmental Quality Division on Duval County Shellfish Beds: Estimate to Conduct Initial Water Quality Survey.  The presentation was by John Flowe and Betsey Deuerling of the Environmental Quality Division of the Neighborhoods Department.

Harvest beds for shellfish were opened in the 1980s were closed owing to storm-related damaged equipment that had been in place to monitor the quality of water for the beds.

A few years ago, discussions began between EQD staff and Scott Shine on what it would take to monitor the quality of water to determine whether it would be suitable to re-open shellfish beds.  A few weeks ago, EQD was charged with doing a study to determine if the water quality could sustain re-opening shellfish beds or not.  The presentation to the Commission addresses the study’s findings.
Ms. Deuerling reviewed the economic and environmental background of shellfish in the area.  She defined shellfish in the study as oysters, hard clams and mussels.  The high level of pollution and the unpredictability water quality were reasons why the shellfish beds were closed in Duval County.  She described the factors that were involved in suitable water quality such as salinity, water temperature and tides.  Shellfish beds were closed because of the presence of actual fecal coliform pollution.  She explained how the shellfish industry is heavily regulated by the federal and state governments: the U.S. Food and Drug Administration and the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA); the Florida Department of Agriculture and Consumer Services (DACS).  The reason why the shellfish is so heavily regulated is because of the human potential health risks linked to consuming contaminated shellfish.  
In February 2011 a one-time sampling of 10 sites (bridges, boat ramps and docks) tested water quality to arrive at a preliminary assessment.  DACS had to assess what the sources of potential pollution was at each of the ten sites where water was tested; to determine if the water pollution was from storm water run-off, septic tanks or wildlife.
Waterways Commissioner Jim Suber provided the Commission with an update on the Mooring Pilot Program.  Captain Suber described the half dozen County areas that constitute the State of Florida pilot program.  On the local level, he described the FIND-funded initiatives to construct channel markings in the Ortega River and the creation of mooring fields in three different locations.

In his monthly update on the St. Johns River Status Report & Water Quality, Dr. Quinton White reported that the St. Johns River has had very warm water temperatures.  The bad news is that we are seeing the possible return of the “green monster.”  Algae have been showing up in the river.  Dr. White also mentioned the fact that on May 30th, the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers released its much anticipated study on deepening the harbor.   In his report on manatees, Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that from his May 27th aerial survey with the U.S. Coast Guard, 150 manatees were cited all over the County; the manatees were concentrated  in the southern part of the County where their food sources are located.
The St. Johns Riverkeeper, Lisa Rinaman, next commented on St. Johns River issues.

Ms. Rinaman remarked on the issuance of the Army Corps of Engineers’ harbor deepening study.  She indicated a major concern of the Riverkeeper is the Corps’ fast-tracking.  Ms. Rinaman said that June 27th would be an important date because that it when the first public hearing on the Corps’ report would be held at the Jacksonville Public Library.  There will be subsequent reviews including a discussion with the Environmental Protection Board scheduled for July 8th.  The Army Corps of Engineers’ report is on-line.

In New & Old Business, Commissioner Ralph Hodges inquired if Council Member Love would be returning in that capacity or would there be a new Waterways Commission Chair. Council Member Love replied that the new Council President had made no public announcements yet.  Commissioner Hodges inquired whether or not there would be a Commission meeting in July; he had read in Council Member Boyer’s newsletter that the Council has a 2-week break in July.  Council Member Love indicated that traditionally, there is no July meeting, but that this was something that was the purview of the new Waterways Commission Chair.

In Public Comments, John Nooney made an additional donation to the Artificial Reef Trust Fund.  He then proceeded to comment on the maritime management plan in proposed Ordinance 2013-380.  Mr. Nooney expressed a concern that there had not been a FIND update recently.  He was also concerned that we are approaching the 2013 FIND applications process and there were no proposals for the shipyards.  He closed his comments to remark on a Florida Times-Union article on Metro Park needing upgrades.
Captain Bill Parker of In River or Ocean was the last speaker in Public Comments.  He spoke on behalf of the upcoming 6th Annual Clay Roberts Memorial Fish Tournament, named after a Bishop Kenny student who passed away a few years ago.  Captain Parker provided details of the in-shore fishing tournament and urged the Commissioners to become engaged.  The funds raised from the tournament benefitted students.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:55 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729
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Posted:   5:00 P.M.
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